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Date:  28 May 2015
Dear Howard Steele,  

Response to the Scottish Government Climate Change (Duties of Public Bodies: Reporting Requirements) (Scotland) Order 2015 consultation from the University of Edinburgh

Please find attached our response to your online survey. The University of Edinburgh, established in 1583, has an international reputation for research excellence and innovation and consistently ranks in the world's top 50 Universities. With over 45,000 students and staff, and an estate comprising over 600 buildings on five sites across the city, we aim to create new fields of knowledge and make a difference to the societal, cultural, health, environmental and wealth development of communities in Scotland, the UK and across the world.  

We are committed to being a world leader in addressing global challenges such as poverty, climate change and the growing demand for energy, food and water, and to embedding the values of social responsibility and sustainability not only in our operational activities but in our research and curricula so that our students develop a clear understanding of their importance locally, nationally and internationally.

As a founder signatory of the Universities and Colleges Climate Commitment for Scotland, the University welcomes this initiative. We recognise that we have an important role to play in improving the quality and consistency of climate change information available to Scottish Ministers, Scottish Government policy officials, and the public sector itself. 
While we welcome the Scottish Government’s aspirations, there are a number of issues to be resolved in order to deliver on this vision. We therefore have some points for consideration and concerns including:
· The year end for the University sector does not match year end for public bodies, and it is important that the timescales made available to the sector align with those provided to others. The deadline date should therefore be 31 January, six months from year end of 31 July for HEIs.
· The introductory narrative in each report should enable organisations to report on any data they have not been able to provide and / or the reason they have or have not met their emissions reduction targets.   Governance, management and other information may not change year to year.  This information should be collected with the first reports, with subsequent opportunities to update in future years if changes have occurred.  We support early introduction of an online format for reporting and publishing such information.
· The range and scope of additional material requested will help develop more visibility on a range of climate actions but introduces a risk of a lack of clarity over the key indicators and issues.  The development of relevant reporting KPIs would bring further weight and clarity to reporting and should be considered.

· Guidance should be provided that stipulates reporting using the same measures (tCO2e).  Guidance should also point public bodies/major players to a carbon reporting/prediction tool that can be used across the sector as well as pointing to support available from other organisations, to make the reporting process easier and adequately standardised (everyone referring to the same guidance tools).
· In terms of non-compliance, it must be clearly understood why an organisation has not been able to meet its public bodies duties, and support should be provided, where possible, to build the capacity to enable the organisation to comply.  
Yours sincerely,

Dave Gorman
Director of Social Responsibility and Sustainability
To discuss our response further, please contact David Somervell, Sustainability Adviser for SRS Futures,+44 (0)131 650 2073, david.somervell@ed.ac.uk
Consultation Response from the University of Edinburgh
1. Do you agree that the powers in the Climate Change (Scotland) Act 2009 should be used to improve climate change reporting by public bodies?

Yes. 

2. Do you agree that standardised reporting will improve the quality and consistency of climate change information reported by public sector major players?

Yes.  

3. Do you agree with the policy subjects and questions included in the proposed climate change reporting form (see Schedule 2 to the draft order)?

General points:

The introductory narrative in each report should enable organisations to report on any data they have not been able to provide and / or the reason they have or have not met their emissions reduction targets.  

Governance, management and other information that may not change year to year should be collected in the first reports, with subsequent opportunities to update in future years if changes have occurred.  

An online format for reporting (where information can be easily stored for each organisation) may be of significant benefit in future.

The University recognises indirect impacts on carbon emissions deriving from an organisation’s activities that may contribute significantly to Scotland’s emissions, but is aware that these are excluded from reporting content.

Specific points:

Emissions – 

· After 3b – it is suggested that additional sections be added including: “Biogenic emissions from the combustion of biomass” and “Removals from sequestration” (e.g. from managed woodlands, which may be very significant for local authorities)

· 3f needs further clarification – does it refer to new projects started in the reporting year, or does an organisation include on-going projects that started before the reporting year? Should an estimate of total lifetime savings be included, such as calculated by persistence factor methodologies used by Salix and other funding bodies?

Procurement – 

· 5f – clearer guidance is needed on alignment of procurement policies with climate change duties

· 5g – procurement activity in the University is devolved and professional influence and impacts normally tracked in financial terms. It would be of benefit if this question is linked to guidance and tools made available to public bodies which allow them to clearly demonstrate compliance and improvement on climate change duties.
4. What would you consider to be an appropriate deadline date for the annual submission of climate change public bodies duties reports?  

The year end for the University sector does not match year end for public bodies. It is not acceptable to the University of Edinburgh, or to the sector, to have less time to reply than other organisations. The deadline date should be six months from year end of 31 July for HEIs, and therefore a 31 January deadline.

Considering a 31 January deadline, it may be challenging to provide data for some data streams, e.g. procurement, which receives its Scope 3 emissions data in late January for the previous year, while it might be possible to provide qualitative data and governance reporting. 

5. Based on your current level of climate change/sustainability reporting, are there any additional resource implications associated with the proposed reporting requirement?

More staff time will be required to provide the additional data requested, and considering other reporting that must be done at different times of year. A Climate Policy Manager has been appointed by the University of Edinburgh (SRS) to facilitate coordination of reporting, but there will be additional burden on Estates and Procurement to provide data.

6. For public sector respondents only: 

· Do you agree with the list of “major players” in Schedule 1 to the draft order?

Yes

· Would you voluntarily provide additional climate change information if recommended by the Scottish Government?

Yes.

The University would always provide such information, where the time taken to prepare it is not disproportionate.  

It is recommended that information requests – e.g. for indicative lists of projects- be at an appropriate level of detail for each institution without imposing undue burden as a result of needing to compile additional data in different formats.  

7. What guidance should be provided for climate change public bodies duties reporting?

It is noted that the Scottish Government reporting template will be pre-loaded annually with selected UK emissions factors.  The reporting requirements should require use of the latest or most temporally appropriate Defra/DECC emission factors, or their successor conversion factors. This will help ensure consistency and accuracy of the information - and ensure organisations are not using out-of-date factors.  In addition, the Defra/DECC factors publication (2015) is likely to state that reporting entities should only use grid average emission factors for scope 2 - rather than contractual/green tariff factors.  It would be good if Schedule 2 also clarified that the Defra/DECC guidance should be followed, and that only grid average factors should be used for reporting scope 2 emissions. Using green tariff contractual factors undermines the accuracy and relevance of GHG accounts.

The University suggests that the Scottish Government define a consistent organisational boundary for reporting, referring to the CRC Energy Efficiency Scheme guidance.

The range and scope of additional material requested will help develop more visibility on a range of climate actions but introduces a risk of a lack of clarity over the key indicators and issues. The development of relevant reporting KPIs would bring further weight and clarity to reporting and should be considered.

Guidance should be provided that stipulates reporting using the same measures (tCO2e) and points public bodies/major players to a carbon reporting/prediction tool that can be used across the sector. Guidance should also include support from other organisations, to make the reporting process easier and adequately standardised (everyone referring to the same guidance tools).

Guidance should indicate clearly how the addition of data in cases where organisations are not initially able to gather robust data for reporting in early years is to be treated in subsequent years (so that this does not appear incorrectly as an increase). This is often known as a ‘revisions policy’ and is essential for ensuring comparability of time series data. 

8. How do you think climate change public bodies duties reports should be monitored?

The Scottish Government could publish yearly sector analyses/reviews that include comparisons of like organisations, with case studies of best practice highlighted.

Alternatively, an organisation such as RES, SSN or EAUC could lead a monitoring process if resource is available.

9. What should the consequences be if a major player does not comply with the climate change public bodies duties?

It must be clearly understood why an organisation has not been able to meet its public bodies duties, and support should be provided by the Scottish Government, where possible, to build the capacity to enable the organisation to comply.

While this is to be a statutory return, it is noted that specific organisational circumstances, including year-on-year reductions in funding allocated or strategic growth to meet societal needs, may constrain both the resources allocated and organisational ability to achieve specific targets. 

The university sector in Scotland, for instance, is expected to grow to meet national and international pressures for research excellence and learning and teaching opportunities. Both of these have an upward pressure on carbon emissions.  

10. Do you believe climate change public bodies duties reports should be validated prior to submission?

Organisations should ensure and report the internal quality assurance mechanisms they use. External or peer to peer validation may be useful and appropriate in certain circumstances but could prove too time-consuming and costly for some organisations. The process could be streamlined if the Scottish Government provided a standard pro-forma or audit protocol to verify data, for example for peer to peer validation.
11. Would you be content for your climate change public bodies duties report to be published annually on the Sustainable Scotland Network (SSN) website?

Yes. 

12. How much time would your organisation expect to spend preparing a report in accordance with the draft order? (include any external consultancy time)

70+ hours, or more than 10 person days.

13. With reference to the draft BRIA, do you think that the policy proposal presented may impact on business, the third sector (voluntary) or any other relevant areas?

-
14. Do you think that the policy proposal presented may impact on people differently depending on characteristics such as age, disability, gender, race, religion or belief, sexual orientation, gender identity or marriage or civil partnership status? Could the proposals enhance equality or good relations? If so, please comment.

We don’t believe it will have any policy impact. 

Annex 1: Respondent Details

Consultation on Climate Change Public Bodies Duties Reporting. 

RESPONDENT INFORMATION FORM

Please note: this form must be returned with your response to ensure that we handle your response appropriately

1. Name/Organisation

Organisation Name

	University of Edinburgh


Title  
Mr  FORMCHECKBOX 

   Ms X FORMCHECKBOX 
   Mrs  FORMCHECKBOX 

   Miss  FORMCHECKBOX 
   Dr  FORMCHECKBOX 

       Please tick as appropriate

Surname

	Rooney

	


Forename

	Jane


2. Postal Address

	Department of Social Responsibility and Sustainability

	University of Edinburgh

	9 Hope Park Square

	     

	Postcode EH8 9NP
	Phone 0131 650 2073
	Email Jane.Rooney@ed.ac.uk


3. Permissions - I am responding as…

	
	
	
	Individual
	/
	Group/Organisation
	
	
	

	
	
	
	 FORMCHECKBOX 

	
	Please tick as appropriate
	
	X
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	(a)
	Do you agree to your response being made available to the public (in Scottish Government library and/or on the Scottish Government web site)?

Please tick as appropriate
X Yes    FORMCHECKBOX 
 No

	
	
(c)
	The name and address of your organisation will be made available to the public (in the Scottish Government library and/or on the Scottish Government web site).



	(b)
	Where confidentiality is not requested, we will make your responses available to the public on the following basis
	
	
	Are you content for your response to be made available?

	
	Please tick ONE of the following boxes
	
	
	Please tick as appropriate
X Yes    FORMCHECKBOX 
 No


	
	
Yes, make my response, name and address all available
	
X
	
	
	
	

	
	
	or
	
	
	
	

	
	Yes, make my response available, but not my name and address
	 FORMCHECKBOX 

	
	
	
	

	
	
	or
	
	
	
	

	
	Yes, make my response and name available, but not my address
	 FORMCHECKBOX 

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	(d)
	We will share your response internally with other Scottish Government policy teams who may be addressing the issues you discuss. They may wish to contact you again in the future, but we require your permission to do so. Are you content for Scottish Government to contact you again in relation to this consultation exercise?

Please tick as appropriate

 X Yes

 FORMCHECKBOX 
No


Department for Social Responsibility and Sustainability


The University of Edinburgh


9 Hope Park Square, Meadow Lane, 


Edinburgh EH8 9NP


Phone: 0131 651 5588
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